NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Annual General Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held in the Queen’s Hall, Narberth, on Tuesday 9th May 2017.

PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
R Platt, E Rogers, D Hole, D Norcross, S Rees, 



D Rigby, C Walters, M Platt and G Meredydd .  Also present at tonight’s meeting was the County Council’s Link Officers Mr Barry Cooke and Mrs Chris Harrison. 
01/17
DECLARATION OF ACCEPTANCE OF OFFICE:  (Agenda item 1)
Members duly signed a copy of the Declaration of Acceptance of Office.  The Clerk had emailed members a copy of the Code of Conduct and the Standing Orders.

02/17
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 2)

Apologies were received from Cllr Langen and Cllr Tucker.

03/17
TO ELECT MAYOR:  (Agenda item 3)

Cllr Rogers proposed Cllr Ruth Platt be elected Mayor and this proposal was seconded by Cllr Rees and agreed by full Council.  Cllr Platt stated that her Consort would be Cllr Mike Platt.  The Mayor duly signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office.

Cllr Platt thanked her husband for being her Consort last year and for all his support.  Cllr Platt also thanked the Clerk and fellow Councillors for their help and guidance throughout the year, County Cllr Morse for his assistance over the past 12 months and the two County Council Link Officers for their advice and help.  Cllr Platt stated that her charities for last year were Paul Sartori and Moggies in Need.  This year Cllr Platt’s charities are Narberth Senior Citizens and the Narberth RAOB Club.
04/17
TO ELECT DEPUTY MAYOR:  (Agenda item 4)

Cllr Platt proposed that Cllr Rogers be Deputy Mayor and Cllr Rigby seconded this proposal.  All members were in favour of this.

05/17
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 5)

Cllr Hole declared an interest in a letter she was aware of coming up in the Clerk’s report from Cherylee Barker with regard to a Briefing Paper on Narberth.
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Signed ……………….
06/17
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:   (Agenda item 6)
The minutes of the meeting held on the 4th April 2017 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Rogers seconded by Cllr Rigby and agreed by full Council.

07/17
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 7)
a)
Internal Auditor.  The Clerk informed Council that Andrew Williams has duly signed the Internal Auditor letter of Engagement which stands for one year.
b)
Local Authority Publishing Company.  The Clerk informed the Council that the Company are chasing for photographs and literature to go in the Guide.  The Clerk has asked the Museum and the Chamber of Trade if they are able to provide any photographs and a write up and Cllr Rees agreed to forward a piece on the Swimming Pool.

c)
The Good Councillors Guide.  The Clerk informed Council that the Welsh Assembly Government will only provide one hard copy of the Guide as this can be downloaded from their website.

d)
Bushes Lane.  The Clerk reported on the reply she had received from the Rugby Club in relation to them providing lighting at Bushes Lane.  Unfortunately, the Rugby Club are unable to help out with funding for the lights.  




IT WAS RESOLVED to send a copy of this letter to the Head of Planning at the County Council so that 106 monies can possibly go towards funding this in the future. 
e)
St James Street.  The Clerk stated that the County Council have agreed to look at the situation in relation to where the grill ends at the bottom of St James Street and where the water ponds to see if anything can be done to alleviate this problem.   
08/17
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 8)

There was no report.
09/17
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 9)
a)
One Voice Wales.  The Clerk had received correspondence from One Voice Wales asking for the Town Council’s representatives for this year.  The Clerk 
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Signed …………………..
will reply that these will be Cllr Platt and Cllr Walters.  The Clerk had also received a copy of the Agenda and the draft minutes for the meeting held on the 25th April 2017.  
b)
Pensions Regulator.  The Clerk had received an acknowledgement of declaration of compliance from the Pensions Regulator.  The Clerk confirmed that she wishes to opt out of the Pension set up with NEST and has informed NEST of this.  The Clerk has put this in writing to the Council in order that it can be kept on file.
c)
PAVS.  The Clerk had received confirmation that the Town Council have been accepted as members of PAVS and that the Council’s membership number is 493.  The Council’s membership is paid up to the 31st December 2017 and if the Council wish to automatically renew this in subsequent years, this can be arranged by paying direct debit and will reduce the amount due by £5 to £30 per year.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should arrange for the Direct Debit to be set up.

d)
Port of Milford Haven.  The Clerk has received a copy of the Annual Report if anyone wished to see it.  
e)
Kidney Wales.  The Clerk has received a letter from Kidney Wales asking for support for their Walk which is being held from the 18th April to 17th May 2017.
f)
Complaint - Public Toilets.  The Clerk has received a copy of an email sent to the Mayor and Deputy Mayor with regard to a visitor’s negative impression of Narberth following their visit to the Public Toilets.  This was in relation to the charge of 20p and also the cleanliness of the facility.  Cllr Platt has addressed these concerns and has contacted the County Council about the complaint.
g)
General Election.  The Clerk has received information from the local Labour and Conservative candidates.

h)
Briefing Paper.  The Clerk read out a letter from Cherylee Barker on behalf of the members of the Arts and business community in Narberth and their wish to join forces with Narberth Town Council, the residents of Narberth town and area and local businesses to record, archive and present their stories and memories.  Cllr Hole briefed the Council further on this and asked if meetings could be held in the Library.  
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Signed ………………..




IT WAS RESOLVED that this would be in order and the Clerk stated that if this is to happen, then a member of the Town Council would need to be present at all meetings.  Cllr Hole agreed that she would be in attendance.

i)
PAVS.  The Clerk has received a copy of the current PAVS brochure and reported on the dates for the diary of upcoming events.  

j)
Social Media Policy.  The Clerk has received a copy of the Template on Social Media from One Voice Wales.  This is not relevant to the Town Council as they are not on Social Media.
k)
Playgrounds.  The Clerk has received a brochure from Wicksteed Playgrounds and HAGS. 

l)
One Voice Wales AGM.  The Clerk has received an invite for the Town Council to propose a maximum of two motions for debate at the One Voice Wales AGM on Saturday 30th September 2017.

m)
Wales Audit Office.  The Clerk has received an explanation of the Audit fees and other matters relating to the 2015-16 Audit.  The Auditor General’s future governance themes for community councils will broadly follow a four year plan, although this may be subject to change as issues emerge. The plan is 2017-18 Effectiveness of Internal Audit, Use of Reserves.  2018-19 Compliance with Standing Orders, Delegation to committees.  2019-20 Use of s137 Local Government Act 1972, Arrangements for making payments.  2020-21 Employment of staff, Well-being of future generations. 
n)
Standards Committee.  The Clerk has received a letter from the County Council in relation to the statutory requirement that Pembrokeshire County Council Standards Committee has to include a Town or Community Council member when dealing with town or community issues.  Any Councillor wishing to be considered for this role is asked to let One Voice Wales know by the 22nd May.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would put Cllr Rees’ name forward.

o)
Training.  The Clerk reported on the upcoming training courses from One Voice Wales and, 





IT WAS RESOLVED that Cllr Meredydd, Cllr Platt and Cllr 
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Signed ………………..
Walters will attend the New Councillor Induction training in Fishguard on Wednesday 24th May 2017 and that Cllr Platt and Cllr Walters will attend the Code of Conduct training in Haverfordwest on the 30th May 2017.  This is at a cost of £40 per member, per course.  
p)
Public Toilets.  The Clerk had received an email from the Strategic Project officer at the County Council stating that Danfo and Keep Wales Tidy are to release a small amount of the revenue from the public toilets in Narberth to fund community environmental enhancement projects.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should ask for a solar streetlight for Bushes Lane.
q)
Play for Wales.  The Clerk had received a leaflet on Focus on Play.

r)
Library.  The Clerk reported on the outstanding invoice from the County Council for moving and installing a new reception desk, PC, Scanner and associated I.T. costs.  Whilst it had been agreed that the Town Council would pay half towards the costs of the new reception desk of £100, it had never been mentioned about the costs associated with the other items.  The County Council have been sending final demands to the Friends of the Library for the outstanding amount of £115, even though they knew from the outset that the Friends have no income and are not responsible for any purchases.  Following discussion, 




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Town Council will pay the invoice on this occasion and stress that nothing is to be done in future without consulting with the Town Council first.  The Clerk is to express the Town Council’s disappointment with how this has been handled with the County Council.  Mrs Harrison asked for a copy of the emails to be sent to her so that she could look into the matter for the Town Council.

s)
Disability Wales.  The Clerk had received notification that the Council’s membership is due.





IT WAS RESOLVED to renew this membership at a cost of £40.
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Signed ……………….

10
/17  PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  (Agenda item 10)
Planning Permission has been granted to:
a)
16/1246/PA  5 Wells Road Terrace – Change of use of garage, workshop and conservatory to create new dwelling (retrospective).

b)
16/1173/PA  Dros-dro, 11 Parc Roberts – Rear extension and disabled access ramp to front door.
11/17   COUNCIL LINK OFFICERS:  (Agenda item 11)

Mr Barry Cooke stated that all the feedback from the consultation on the Old CP School went to the corporate team who have produced a synopsis, a copy of which was given to the Clerk.  Mr Cooke agreed to email this to the Clerk tomorrow in order that she can forward it on to Councillors.  Mr Cooke worked through the comments given to each question.  Lambert Smith Hampton is the company who will market the site and they have been given a copy of the synopsis and have been told to make all interested parties aware of the findings.  There are thirteen registered interests.  Asbestos and two bat surveys are to be carried out.  One bat survey will be on the 17th May and the second on the 30th May 2017.  After this, the County Council will be in a position to get tenders to demolish the building, but hopefully this will be after they decide what is happening with the site.  The County Council will instruct their agents to get on with marketing the site and a report should be available in the first or second week of July.  The County Council will look at the proposals on the table to see how viable they are and the favoured option will be reported on to Cabinet.
Cllr Rees asked for the Mosaic which is on the wall between the old and new building to be given to the Town Council as this was done by local children and this should not be damaged or discarded.  
12/17
MAYOR’S ALLOWANCE:  (Agenda item 12)
As agreed in the Precept, the Mayor’s allowance is £2,000.  Cllr Norcross proposed that as Cllr Platt had stepped into the role of Mayor for a second year at short notice and had been unable to save for the position, that if Cllr Platt required further 

income in order to fulfil the role, she be allowed to request this from July 2017, following the six month period that Council resolutions have to stand.  The Clerk reminded the Mayor that receipts of expenditure from the Mayor’s Allowance should be retained for the Inland Revenue in case requested.
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Signed ………………………
13/17
MEMBERS REPRESENTING COUNCIL ON OTHER BODIES:      (Agenda item 13)

Cllr Rees informed members that the Swimming Pool is the first organisation in Pembrokeshire and the first in Wales to get the Rural Communities Grant.
14/17
ANNUAL ACCOUNTS:  (Agenda item 14)
The Town Council had received copies of the Council’s Annual Accounts for 

Year-end 31.3.17, together with a copy of the bank statements for the Current and Business Reserve account held at National Westminster Bank and a copy of the Business Account Statement for money held with Santander.   




IT WAS RESOLVED to accept these accounts as a true record of the Council’s financial dealings for the financial year-end 31.3.17.  All members were in favour of this.

15/17
ANNUAL RETURN AND GOVERNANCE STATEMENT:  



(Agenda item 15)

The Clerk reported that the Notice of Electors Rights is being displayed on the Council’s two notice boards and is also on the Town Council’s web page from the 20th April 2017.  
The Clerk reported that Andrew Williams has completed the Internal Audit on the Council’s finances and all was found to be in order.  Councillors had been sent a copy of the Internal Auditor’s report.

Council members had also received a copy of the Annual Return Accounting Statement for year-end 31.3.17 and the Clerk read out the Annual Governance Statement for the year-end 31.3.17.  Members filled in the Governance Statement and, 



IT WAS RESOLVED to approve the Accounting Statement and the Annual Governance Statement.  The Clerk and the Mayor duly signed the certification part on the Annual Return.  
16/17   FINANCIAL REPORT:   (Agenda item 16)

16.1 
Income received:

a)
Jelly Egg - Direct Debit -     
£     457.68
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b)
PCC 1st instalment of Precept -

£16,166.00
c)
WPD – Substation rent - 

£       30.00

16.2
Payments due:

a)
Clerk’s contract as agreed - 





£     474.99
b)
Chris Viggars – 2 cuts at Castle - 





£     150.00

c)
Chris Viggars – 3 cuts at St Andrews - 




£     360.00

d)
Chris Viggars –  Church Wall around old graveyard -

£     524.00

e)
British Gas – Castle -






£         8.79

f)
Disability Wales membership - 





£       40.00

 

IT WAS RESOLVED following a proposal by Cllr Platt which was seconded by Cllr Walters and agreed on by full Council to make these payments. 
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Signed ……………….

